REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 10th January 2022 in the Village Hall.
Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, M Barnes, P Bagshaw, S Pittam, T Rednall, C Mutten, R Holt, L Bassett, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. DCllr G Nurden, CCllr L Hempsall and 5 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

1-01) Apologies for Absence

Cllr T Davey was unable to attend due to a work commitment.  This was accepted by the Council.
2-01) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-01)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 6th December 2021 were approved, with 2 abstentions.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-01)  Matters Arising

Raygen Saunders-Johnson, Cllr Rednall’s fiancée has donated an old laptop to the Council for the Clerk to use for virtual meetings.  The generous donation is much appreciated.  
Public Participation
District Councillor Grant Nurden gave the following report: December is usually a very quiet month but that was not the case last month. Broadland cabinet agreed the following at its meeting on 21 December:

· That a District-wide food waste collection service would commence in October 2022.

· Approved the proposed changes to the Housing Allocation Policy, and agreed to review the Policy on an annual basis.

· To note the positive environmental impacts that result from the Council providing match funding of up to £50,000 per annum to support the use of 100% Hydrogenated Vegetable Oil in the delivery of the Strategic Environmental Services Contract from April 2022.

· Agreed the setting of Fixed Penalty Notice charge levels for specified environmental and anti-social behaviour offences; and agreed that the proceeds of paid Fixed Penalty Notice charges would be reinvested in the respective service area’s revenue expenditure budgets to support further service delivery.

· The introduction of Street Naming and Numbering charges from 1 April 2022; and the adoption of the Street Naming and Numbering Policy with effect from 1 April 2022. (These are new charges that will be borne by the property developers as well as property owners wanting to change their property to a name or number).

· That the monitoring fees for section 106 agreements, are adopted from 1 April 2022. (Again, these are charges to be borne by the property developers).

Details of all of these decisions are on the Council’s website and I would encourage you read through the supporting papers with annexes.

I am expecting the budget for next financial year to reflect no increase in the District Council’s portion of the council tax bill. This can be attributed to the savings made through the two district councils working collaboratively over the last few years.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report:

There were no issues with the play equipment safety inspection for January. The December Cash Bingo jackpot wasn’t won, the jackpot stands for January £240 in 48 numbers or less. This month’s Cash Bingo is on the 17th January at 7:30pm.
The RCA Stage School’s 3 performances of A Christmas Carol were well attended.  The children gave a great performance and we are very proud of them.

We are hoping to start film showing again in February or March.
County Councillor Lana Hempsall gave an update: NCC staff are still working from home.  The budget will be increasing by 1% and 1.9% for Adult Social Care.  The officer recommendation was for more but the members did not feel this was appropriate.  The savings necessary to achieve this have been published but are still under consultation.
There are still works outstanding from the Highways meeting but the officer in question is not currently working full time due to family commitments.
The officer tasked with the EV charging points has a quote for Reedham and Acle, but did not send the details today.

 Public

A member of the public reported that the street sweeping was not completed last year.  The road sweeper did not attend Reedham after July.  Cliff Close is a particular problem with one gentleman falling twice due to debris on the road.  DCllr Nurden has been in contact with Environment Services and will forward the correspondence.

The grips round the village have still not been cleared.

5-01) Co-opting a new Councillor
There have been no applications for the vacancy.  The Clerk will promote on the website and Facebook page again.
6-01) Planning Applications

Notification received of decision:
a) BA/2021/0374/FUL – replacement of ground floor Timber window frames to Aluminium double glazing. Colour of frames will remain the same (white) at Ferry Inn, Ferry Road – approved subject to conditions.

7-01) To Receive an update from the PCC

No update received.
8-01) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The speed sensor was located on Station Road, between Yareview Close and Barn Owl Close.  The 85% centile was 28mph. 600 vehicles were doing 30-35mph, about 5%. 89 vehicles were travelling between 35-40mph, and 2 were travelling between 50-55mph.
b) Allotments

A tenant has handed in their notice and the plot is being offered to the next person on the waiting list.
The Allotment Association have notified the Clerk of problems with water runoff from Mill Road.  This has been reported to Highways.

c) Public Toilets
Costs for cleaning the facility during the week is £210.42, this is just the weekday cleaning.  There are 21 weeks in the winter opening period, 1st November to 28th March, although this does include the 2 weeks over Christmas that BDC are supposed to open the toilets. Therefore the weekday cost of cleaning during the winter period would be £4,418.82 for 21 weeks or £3,997.98 for 19 weeks.  Consumables would be around £100.  

Details of taking on responsibility for the toilets under delegated functions are yet to be received.
Cllr Hale has spoken to the cleaner who would be prepared to clean all year round.

DCllr Nurden requested to be kept up to date with progress.

9-01)  Correspondence Received
a) The Broadland Tree Warden Network AGM will be held via Zoom on the 19th January.
b) Complaints were received about burning of waste on the Sanderson’s site on the 16th December and the 5th January.  The Complaints were also made to BDC, who made a site visit and informed the owner that it was not allowed.

c) A complaint was also received of water run-off from the fields on to the Woodland Walk path.   Cllr Bassett very kindly visited twice and reported that there was run-off after heavy rain but it was not hazardous.

10-01) To discuss expanding the Council’s Social Media Presence 
Cllr Bassett offered to promote the Council and village on the Facebook page.  The Clerk explained that there are fewer safeguards when allowing a Councillor access to the Social Media accounts and that some Councils do not allow it.  However she currently does not have the time to post much therefore the help would be appreciated.  The Council agreed to a 3 month trial.
11-01) Reedham Primary School Playing Field

The idea is to engage more with school to find ways that the Parish Council can support the school. The Governors are meeting now with an item on the agenda to say the Parish Council would like to meet and whether they are open to a dialogue.
The Council needs to work out what it might do, subject to co-ordination with the governors and staff, to assist the school. How does the present playing field work – not well.  It is too far from the school building. We should be putting down a marker to BDC and NCC for when nearest field becomes available for development that the S106 agreement should set aside an area for playing field. The Council needs to define what a playing field is, that should include a toilet and games area on grass.

The Council will wait for the response from the Governors.

12-01) Financial Matters

i. The Council noted the Income and Expenditure report to 31st December 2021 (see below).
ii. The Council noted the Budget vs Actuals to 31st December 2021 (see below).

iii. The online payments made in December were checked and confirmed by Cllr Bagshaw.
iv. Payments presented for approval, circulated to Councillors in advance:

C Dickson - salary December 2021





£     391.06

HMRC - PAYE December 2021





£       25.40

Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     127.80

C Dickson – expenses, including defib heater & batter


£     291.54
C Dickson - salary December 2021





£     391.06

HMRC - PAYE December 2021





£       25.40

Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     127.80

Countrystyle Recycling – Riverside & Village Hall glass recycling

£       36.00

Total   = 







            £  1,416.06
All the payments were approved.  
13-01) Items for the Next Agenda
Locations for waste bins on Mill Road and near the station

Woodland Walk
School playing field – to arrange a meeting with the Headteacher and Governors
Highways – works outstanding

Police attendance at meetings – to request

Public toilets

Future S106 agreements – what would the Council like included

Parish Councillor vacancy

Public
It was reported that the heating oil at Brit House was stolen last week.

14-01) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

The next scheduled meeting is Monday 7th March 2022 at 7.30pm, at the Village Hall, subject to Coronavirus restrictions.  
The meeting closed at 20.27.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 31.12.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	16,500.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	3,669.20
	7,209.20

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	41.80
	252.09

	TRAINING
	
	5.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK
	1,262.12
	5,011.26

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	56.00
	453.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	STAFF SALARY/TAX/PENSION
	544.26
	4,885.59

	GLASS & MISC
	
	52.97
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	679.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	
	74.10

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 106 & 137
	
	180.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	58.00
	252.00

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	161.74
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	16,719.71
	
	TOTAL
	5,631.38
	18,997.03

	Neighbourhood Plan
	
	5,700.00
	
	Neighbourhood Plan
	
	1,100.00

	HMRC VAT
	
	8,282.72
	
	VAT
	987.76
	8,487.88

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	8,082.51

	S106
	145.41
	572.27
	
	S106
	145.41
	568.11

	TRANSFER
	10,000.00
	10,000.00
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 31.12.21
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 31.12.21
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	5,171.72
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	8,552.58
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	 (5,631.38)
	
	
	
	8,552.58
	

	
	-459.66
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	TRANSFER
	10,000.00
	
	
	
	
	

	Neighbourhood Plan
	             -   
	
	
	
	
	

	Net VAT
	    (987.76)
	
	
	
	
	

	S106
	             -   
	
	
	
	
	

	CIL
	             -   
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	
	

	BALANCE
	8,552.58
	
	
	BALANCE
	8,552.58
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 31.12.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	12.50
	300.00
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	274.37

	TOTAL
	12.50
	300.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	274.37

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 31.12.21
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 31.12.21

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,291.28
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,303.78
	

	INCOME
	12.50
	
	
	less: unpresented cheques
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,303.78
	
	
	
	1,303.78
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 26.11.2021

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	10,000.00
	10,000.00

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	10,000.00
	10,000.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AS AT 26.11.2021
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AS AT 26.11.2021

	BLANCE B/FWD
	30,277.81
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	20,277.81
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	(10,000.00)
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	20,277.81
	
	
	
	20,277.81
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	30,134.17
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 


	
	Actuals vs Budget to 31.12.2021
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Actual
	
	
	Actual
	Budget
	

	
	31.3.2021
	Income
	
	as at 30.9.2021
	2022
	%

	
	£
	
	
	
	
	

	
	         15,000 
	Precept
	 
	     16,500.00 
	16,500
	100%

	
	             50 
	Miscellaneous
	 
	               5.00 
	100
	5%

	
	             160 
	Grass Cutting
	 
	          161.74 
	160
	101%

	
	          1,022 
	Recycling
	 
	            52.97 
	600
	9%

	
	               76 
	Interest
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	         16,308 
	
	
	16,719.71
	17,360
	96%

	
	
	Expenditure
	
	
	
	

	
	          6,166 
	Clerk's salary
	 
	       4,885.59 
	7,000
	70%

	
	             200 
	External Audit
	 
	          300.00 
	300
	100%

	
	               90 
	Internal Audit
	 
	            75.00 
	80
	94%

	
	             304 
	Insurance
	 
	          304.30 
	350
	87%

	
	          6,915 
	Grass Cutting
	 
	       7,209.20 
	7,200
	100%

	
	             100 
	Training/Travel exps
	 
	          110.00 
	100
	110%

	
	             283 
	Subscriptions
	 
	          308.49 
	300
	103%

	
	             429 
	Office expenses
	 
	          252.09 
	550
	46%

	
	             148 
	Village Hall rent
	 
	          252.00 
	300
	84%

	
	             280 
	S137
	 
	          180.00 
	200
	90%

	
	          1,535 
	Village work
	 
	       1,805.26 
	500
	361%

	
	             130 
	Glass recycling
	 
	            74.10 
	150
	49%

	
	          2,453 
	Village Hall grant
	 
	 
	500
	0%

	
	               35 
	Website
	 
	            35.00 
	50
	70%

	
	          1,541 
	Sundry
	 
	          346.00 
	 
	 

	
	 
	Maintenance accrual
	 
	 
	1,550
	 

	
	       20,609 
	
	
	16,137.03
	19,130
	84%

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	       (4,301)
	Surplus / (Deficit)
	
	582.68
	     (1,770)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	       57,846 
	balance b/f
	
	34,791.22
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	          6,935 
	VAT (income)
	 
	       8,282.72 
	
	

	
	       (6,826)
	VAT (expenditure)
	 
	    (8,487.88)
	
	

	
	       (1,500)
	Love the Broads Grant 
	 
	                     -   
	
	

	
	       (2,000)
	Brian Iles Highways Grant
	 
	                     -   
	
	

	
	                  -   
	CIL receipts
	 
	                     -   
	
	

	
	     (15,362)
	CIL expenditure
	 
	    (8,082.51)
	
	

	
	          1,047 
	S106 receipts
	 
	          572.27 
	
	

	
	       (1,047)
	S106 payments
	 
	       (568.11)
	
	

	
	 
	Neighbourhood Plan grant
	 
	       5,700.00 
	
	

	
	 
	Neighbourhood Plan expend
	 
	    (1,100.00)
	
	

	
	 
	Earmarked Reserves expenditure
	 
	    (2,860.00)
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	       34,791 
	
	
	28,830.39
	
	

	     4,513 
	
	Current Account
	
	
	  8,552.58 
	

	   30,278 
	
	BDC Parish Deposit
	
	
	20,277.81 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	6,463
	General Reserves
	 
	5,294.24
	
	

	
	8,083
	CIL
	 
	0.00
	
	

	
	20,246
	Earmarked Reserves
	 
	23,536.15
	
	

	
	34,791.22
	balance c/f
	
	28,830.39
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